
Mayor Mark Thibert 
Councillor at Large Gordon Cuthbertson 
Councillor for Blake Katherine Hill 
Councillor for Crooks Brian Wright 
Councillor for Pearson Gary Gardner 
Councillor for Pardee Curtis Coulson 
Councillor for Scoble Brian Kurikka 

Staff and volunteers of the Municipality of Neebing welcome our new Council and 
look forward to this new term. 

In the last edition of the Neebing News, it was reported that the election for the 
Crooks seat ended in a tie. A recount was held and the votes were still tied. As re-
quired by the Municipal Elections Act, a name was drawn from a hat. Obie Eg-
buchulam’s name was drawn and he was declared the elected candidate. 
Unfortunately, Mr. Egbuchulam was unable to accept the seat due to a conflict with 
his employment.  

The Inaugural Meeting of the new Council was held on November 15th where the 
new Council members made their declarations of office. Due to the employment 
conflict, Mr. Egbuchulam did not make the declaration of office and the seat was de-
clared vacant. Once a seat becomes vacant, Council has the authority to appoint 
an individual to the seat. At the first regular meeting of the new Council, Brian Wright 
was appointed to the Crooks seat. 

Statement from Obie Egbuchulam to Council and Neebing Constituents: 
This is a happy moment for me. Thank you, Crooks Township residents/neigh-

bors. The 2022 Neebing Municipal Elections have ended.  
As the declared winner of the Crooks Township municipal election, I feel humbled 

by this result. Meeting residents and having meaningful conversations remains the 
highlight of my campaign— the best part. 

I have had some conversations with my competition, Brian Wright. I hope this 
process added to his experience and resolve going forward. I believe he now ap-
preciates the needs and interests of Crooks residents more and will work harder to 
deliver.  

Due to personal and career-related reasons, I cannot accept this win, the coun-
cilor position for Crooks Township, in this dispensation. The council position pre-
sented a conflict of interest with my job, I was told by HR much later. The 
organization's policy states that employees can't run for elective positions. If an em-
ployee wants to run, they must resign first. 

It was a tough decision for me to make, but I pray that the good people of Crooks 
Township and Neebing understand. This is not the last you'll hear from me; actu-
ally, it is the beginning of our long and prosperous relationship as I will use the years 
ahead to better prepare to serve my community and provide stellar stewardship!   

I am thrilled with the outcomes of this election. Over 15 years of being ac-
tively involved in Canadian politics, this has been my most significant moment. All 
because of the voters in Crooks Township.  
Thank you, everyone. Merci beaucoup. Miigwech. - Obie Egbuchulam. 
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Neebing Municipal 
 Services 

Holiday Hours  
Schedule

The Municipal Office will close 
for the holidays on  

Friday December 23rd, 2022 at 
5:00 pm and reopen on Tuesday 

January 3rd, 2023 at 9:00 am.   

Visit our website for  
up-to-date information. 

Subscribe to our newsfeed 
and stay informed.    

www.neebing.org

Welcome to Your Council for 2022 - 2026

http://www.neebing.org
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 **REVISED**
LANDFILL SITES  

HOLIDAY HOURS 
SCOBLE & SAND HILL LANDFILLS 

**NOTE THE SPECIAL OPERATING HOURS 

SATURDAY DECEMBER 24TH – OPEN 9-5 
SUNDAY DECEMBER 25TH – CLOSED 

**MONDAY DECEMBER 26TH – OPEN 12-4 

SATURDAY DECEMBER 31ST – OPEN 9-5 
SUNDAY JANUARY 1ST – CLOSED 

**MONDAY JANUARY 2ND – OPEN 12-4 

Your Business Here!
Do you own or operate a business within Neebing?  

The municipality is updating its Local Business Index and 
Interactive Map. Get in touch with Elizabeth at 

 the municipal office to find out more at: 
(807) 474 – 5331
or via email at

development@neebing.org. 

NEEBING NEWS  
DELIVERED TO YOUR MAILBOX 

 (unless you have  
NO FLYERS posted)  
Deadline for the  

JANUARY issue of  
The Neebing News is  

JANUARY 3!! 
(BUT early submissions are al-

ways very welcome!) 
Submissions and photos of com-

munity events and 
 articles of interest are  

welcome, and can be sent to Chris 
Vaclav  at 

designhouse@tbaytel.net 
628-7271

HOW TO CONTACT   
YOUR COUNCIL MEMBERS 

Mayor Mark Thibert 474-1362 mayor@neebing.org 
Councillor for Blake Katherine Hill 631-1869 blake@neebing.org 
Councillor for Crooks/Deputy Mayor Brian Wright 964-2365 crooks@neebing.org 
Councillor for Pardee Curtis Coulson 577-2475 pardee@neebng.org 
Councillor for Pearson Gary Gardner 577-1963 pearson@neebing.org 
Councillor for Scoble Brian Kurikka 633-3735 scoble@neebing.org 
Councillor At-Large Gordon Cuthbertson 708-7548 coucilatlarge@neebing.org

mailto:development@neebing.org
mailto:designhouse@tbaytel.net
mailto:mayor@neebing.org
mailto:blake@neebing.org
mailto:crooks@neebing.org
mailto:pardee@neebng.org
mailto:pearson@neebing.org
mailto:scoble@neebing.org
mailto:coucilatlarge@neebing.org
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Show Me the Money
Almost all of us want to pay as little as possible for property tax. But how 
are property taxes determined?  Budgets are set each year by the Munici-
pality that affect how much property tax residents will pay. 

Legislation requires that Municipalities must have a balanced 
budget. This means that what comes in must match what goes out; and, 
just like a personal Budget, if the Municipality want to spend more in cer-
tain areas, we either must make more (or borrow), spend less in other 
areas, or do both. 

However, Municipalities can also save for future events such as 
the replacement of a bridge. These savings for the future are called re-
serves. Determining the amount to contribute towards reserves are an im-
portant part of budget decision making, but these amounts are also 
venerable to budget cuts, as decisions that affect current year items tend 
to be viewed as having a higher priority.  

The budget cycle in Neebing begins the pervious Fall with the 
passing of the Capital Plan, and discussions with staff and various com-
mittees are held. Budgets are typically reviewed at least four times by 
Council before being passed, this review begins at the end of January and 
the final review is completed in May when the budget is passed.  

Why is the budget not set earlier? The exact amounts that the Mu-
nicipality must pay to different organizations and the amount of money 
coming in can change in the early part of the year, and these changes can 
affect the Budget. In larger Municipalities these changes have less of an 
effect on the overall budget. 

The Public is welcome to Budget meetings. Council will set the 
date for the first budget meeting soon, so check the website the Neebing 
News in early January to find the date. 

Contacting the OPP
The Ontario Provincial Police (OPP) are contracted by the municipality to 
provide police services in our community to ensure the safety and security 
of our residents. We encourage you to contact the OPP when offences are in 
progress. Some laws are difficult to enforce when reported days after the of-
fence has occurred, such as disturbing the peace or liquor related offences. 

Depending on the nature of the event you are experiencing, there are several 
ways you can contact the OPP. 

For emergency events please call 9-1-1 

For non-emergency events: 
• Call the 24-hour toll-free number at 1-888-310-1122
• Call the local OPP detachment at (807) 683-4200; or
• File a report online at: https://www.opp.ca/index.php?id=132

Sign up for Neebing’s Emergency Text Alert 
Service. This text alert service is used to notify 
our residents via text message of immediate 
dangers or emergencies occurring in our com-
munity such as evacuations, road closures, for-
est fires and other hazards.  Sign up is free but 
you must have a smartphone equipped to re-
ceive text messages to use this service as it 
does not work on land lines.  

Sign up www.neebing.org/textalerts or send us 
your name, Neebing address, and your text-en-
abled cell phone number including area code to 
neebing@neebing.org or call us at 474-5331. 
Your personal information is kept strictly confi-
dential. 

EMERGENCY TEXT ALERT SERVICE 
for Neebing Residents

More details on Tips for a Fire Safe Holiday Season can be viewed 
at: https://www.oafc.on.ca/holiday-fire-safety  or on the Neebing 
website: www.neebing.org 

12 Days of Christmas Fire Safety from N FRA

https://www.opp.ca/index.php?id=132
http://www.neebing.org/textalerts
mailto:neebing@neebing.org
https://www.oafc.on.ca/holiday-fire-safety
http://www.neebing.org
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What’s Been Happening at Council Meetings?
Since the November edition, there has been one regular meeting of Coun-
cil on November 2nd and 16th. The inaugural meeting of the new term of 
Council was held on November 15th. 
At the regular Council meeting on November 2nd, the following matters 
were considered: 
• Council authorized initiating discussions with the MNRF regarding

snowmobile trail development.
• Council authorized the renewal of the advertisement in the annual Su-

perior Country Travel Guide.
• Council directed Administration to register delegates for the Rural On-

tario Municipal Association (ROMA) Conference.
• Council passed a by-law to amend the procedure by-law to change the

date of the inaugural meeting of Council.
At the inaugural meeting on November 15th, the new member of council for 
the 2022-2026 term were sworn in and each member provided an opportu-
nity to say a few words to mark the start of the new term. 
At the regular Council meeting on November 16th, the following matters 
were considered: 
• Council declared the Crooks seat vacant and appointed Brian Wright as

the Councillor for Crooks.
• Council reviewed the procedure by-law.
• Council reviewed appointments for various committees and positions.

Appointments will be formalized through a by-law at the December 7th
Council meeting.

• Council directed Administration to submit delegation requests for vari-
ous Ministers at the ROMA conference.

• Council reviewed the province’s proposed legislative changes related to
the More Homes Built Faster Act

The next Council meeting will be held on December 7th. Regular Council 
meetings are normally scheduled for the 1st and 3rd Wednesday of each 
month. 

This article contains only highlights from Council meetings – visit the web-
site to see the approved minutes from each of the meetings.  The minutes of 
each meeting are approved at the following meeting and are posted on the 
website once they have been approved and signed.  If you don’t have in-
ternet capabilities, you can always contact the office for copies of approved 
minutes. 
Meeting agendas are always posted online on the Friday prior to the 
Wednesday meeting.  Come out and see what your Council is doing on your 
behalf.  Feel free to contact the Municipal Office for further information or 
with input into any of the items that Council is considering. The meetings 
are now being held at the Municipal Office, but there is the option to at-
tend virtually as well. The links to login to the meetings are posted on our 
website in the calendar details. 

Volunteers Still 
Needed!

We wish to thank all those who have expressed an in-
terest helping the community by volunteering on a 
committee. We are still looking for a couple more peo-
ple for the Cloud Bay Cemetery Board and Neebing 
Waste Management Committee. Consider serving 
your community by joining one of these committees. 
To apply submit your expression of interest to 
clerk@neebing.org. 
More details about the committees and how to apply 
are available at www.neebing.org/committees or by 
contacting the Clerk at 807-474-5331. 

Notice of a Public Meeting being held to consider an 
application for a proposed Land Severance  

(Application Number B06-2022)

THE CORPORATION OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF NEEBING

Please take notice that the Council of The Corporation of the Municipal-
ity of Neebing, sitting as Committee of the Whole, will hold a Public 
Meeting on Wednesday, December 7, 2022, at 5:30 p.m., at the Nee-
bing Municipal Office to consider a proposed severance under Section 
53 of the Planning Act, R.S.O. 1990, c. P.13, as amended.  The Com-
mittee’s recommendations to Council will be considered for ratification 
at the Regular Council Meeting on the same evening, commencing at 
6:00 p.m. 

The Application (B06-2022) is brought by Mary Hodder, the property 
owner. The land parcel which is the subject matter of the application 
has municipal address 213 East Oliver Lake Road, and is legally de-
scribed as “Concession 4 South Part Lot 6, MR68, Parcel 1550, in the 
geographic Scoble Township, in the Municipality of Neebing and 
Province of Ontario”. This is referred to as the “Subject Property”. 

The purpose of the proposed severance is to sell a portion of the prop-
erty to a neighbouring landowner to increase the size of their property. 
The parcel that is being severed was originally a separate lot but was 
merged in title under the Planning Act with the property at 301 East 
Oliver Lake Road. The parcel of land to which the severed parcel is 
proposed to be added is 211 East Oliver Lake Road. The severed par-
cel will be rectangular in shape, and does not have road frontage. A 
sketch showing the lot configuration is included with the application, a 
copy of which is available on the Neebing website 
(www.neebing.org/notices) or by contacting the Municipal Office. 

ANY PERSON may attend the Public Meeting and/or make written or 
verbal presentations either in support of, or in opposition to, the pro-
posed severance. If a person or public body that files an appeal of a de-
cision of the Committee of the Whole in respect of the proposed 
severance does not make oral submissions at this public meeting, or 
does not provide written submissions prior to the decision of the Coun-
cil in the matter, the Ontario Land Tribunal may not grant them status to 
maintain the appeal. 

How to provide input:  You can provide input on the application as fol-
lows: 

a) Submit comments in writing by email, to clerk@neebing.org;
b) Submit comments by regular mail to the mailing address below;
c) Register to speak at the Public Meeting (whether in-person or
electronically) , in advance, to clerk@neebing.org, or by calling the
Clerk-Treasurer at the number below; or
d) Attend the public meeting in-person, or via electronic means,
and register with the Clerk-Treasurer, upon arrival, indicating your wish
to address the Public Meeting orally.

Please note that, in order to be considered, written comments must be 
submitted by 4:30 p.m. on Wednesday, December 7, 2022.  It is the 
writer’s responsibility to check with the Clerk-Treasurer, using the con-
tact information below, to confirm that electronically submitted or mailed 
written comments have been received 

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION related to the proposed severance is 
available for by calling the Clerk-Treasurer at 807-474-5331. 

DATED AT THE MUNICIPALITY OF 
NEEBING this 17th day of November, 
2022. 

Contact Us - Municipality of Neebing 
Complaints, Concerns, or Questions:  Want action on a problem? Want an-
swers to your Municipal questions? Get accurate information right from 
the source: www.neebing.org or call the office at 474-5331. Report your con-
cern, voice your complaint, or get answers to your Municipal questions with 
the click of a mouse or a phone call. 

Emergency Road Condition Reporting:  If you encounter an emergency 
road condition such as a washout, a sinkhole, etc., please call the Municipal 
Office direct 474-5331 even if you are calling outside of regular office hours 
(Mon - Fri 9am - 5pm). Leave us a detailed voice message as the municipal 
voicemail is monitored to help us act quickly when such emergency issues 
occur.  

Municipal complaints or concerns posted on social media forums or 
website pages not maintained by the Municipality are not monitored or 
recorded.  Please, contact the Municipal Office direct - we are here to help! 

Neebing News Online Editions – Get to the Links 
with a Click! 

Neebing News articles often suggest visiting a web-
site for more information.  All of the web-link sug-
gestions found in the paper publication become 
active links in the electronic online editions (or ‘e-
copy’ edition) of the Neebing News.  One click is 
all it takes. 
Once you open the e-copy edition, hover your 

mouse pointer over any hyperlink mentioned in a news story and ‘Click’ to 
follow the link.  It will bring you directly to the websites.  How convenient! 
The e-copy editions of the monthly Neebing News publication are avail-
able on our website: https://www.neebing.org/neebingnews or visit our 
website homepage and click on the feature box titled “Neebing News Pub-
lication” to find available e-copies. 
We hope you find this feature of our Neebing News e-copy edition very 
useful.  If you have any suggestions for Neebing News improvements or 
stories, contact us at neebing@neebing.org.

mailto:clerk@neebing.org
http://www.neebing.org/committees
http://www.neebing.org/notices
mailto:clerk@neebing.org
mailto:clerk@neebing.org
http://www.neebing.org
https://www.neebing.org/neebingnews
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When I was about 6 years old I had 
a pair of pants that were my ab-
solute favourite.  They were leopard 
print corduroy.  You could spill any-
thing on them and it would just get 
instantly absorbed.  They hid many 
small accidents. And they had pock-
ets. Front and back. For hidden 
treasures and nervous hands. I loved 
them and wore them a lot. Often for 
more days in a row than I should 
admit.  They were the best.  When I 
got older I had jeans that were my 
favourite. Once they were out of the 
dryer and on and broken in I didn’t 
want to take them off. But again the 
pockets were the big thing.   I used 
to deliberately by jeans from the 
men’s dept. because they seemed to 
get the importance of function over 
fashion.  Pockets you could put 
things in.  Including your hands. 
When I moved to the country the 
importance of pockets continued, 
but changed. There was less need to 
rest idle hands, but still a need for 
storage space. I used to have a pair 
of oversized overalls that I wore for 
working in the garden and around 
the yard, and baggy comfy house 
dresses for working inside – and 
they all had big deep pockets. And 
of course there were always aprons. 
And more pockets.  Last spring 
when my son got married there was 
lots of chatter about the bride’s maid 
dresses – not just because they were 
beautiful, but because they had 
pockets!  These days for me if an 
outfit doesn’t have multiple pockets 
it’s just not worth my time.  When I 
was young my grandpa’s pockets 
were a highlight!  He always had 
one pocket with peppermints for us 
kids that somehow magically re-
filled every day.  The other pockets 
had a variety of nuts and bolts or 
other small work related bibs and 
bobs.  My grandmother’s pockets al-
ways had one of those mini-Kleenex 
packages, and Listerine lozenges. 
My mom’s pockets had gum. These 
days as I care for my own home and 
family, and the homes of others, my 
apron pockets collect things during 
the day and get emptied and sorted 
out at night.  There are crumpled re-
ceipts, loose change, 
paper clips, bread-bag 
ties, an eraser, a mem-
ory stick, a stray key, a 
battery, a small sock. 
Things that have wan-
dered from their right-
ful owner and place 
and need some direc-
tion.  When I go out on 
errands and to doc-
tor’s appointments 
deep pockets are a 
lifesaver right now.  I 
need my hands as free 
as possible so purses 
just aren’t my style. 
Pockets mean quick 
access to my phone, 
keys, money, ID and 
more.  I have a pocket 
just for loose change.  

Quarters, loonies and townies for 
coffee and parking meters. I top up 
the meters to the right and left of 
mine, I buy coffee for the driver be-
hind me and tip at the drive-thru. 
My hospital parking token is in 
there too. And a crumpled up mask. 
A vitamin pill.  And some lint. 
Pockets.  If you’ve ever purchased 
an old jacket or sweater from the 
thrift store and found an old note or 
grocery list in the pocket from a pre-
vious owner, you’ll understand how 
exciting it can be.  It’s like a secret 
moment in time. A pocket of mem-
ory.  Or when you put your hand in 
the pocket of last year’s winter coat 
and find a twenty dollar bill. Or that 
earring you thought you’d lost for-
ever. Simple joyful moments.  Shop-
ping for any clothes these days, 
pockets are top of my must -have 
list.  Deep enough to hold important 
things without fear of them falling 
out, strong enough to not rip or fray 
from over use, but still lay flat 
enough to look at least a bit stylish. 
If they can hold a small Bible or 
paper-back as well as my phone I 
am over the moon. Small ornate 
pockets, or heaven forbid one of 
those ‘fake’ sewn-up pockets – 
what’s the use? And if you’re more a 
dress or skirt person, well yup those 
need and should have pockets too if 
you ask me!  And while right now 
my pockets serve more of a ‘utility’ 
purpose, I hope that they can one 
day be a hiding place for treasures 
for my grandkids on the search for 
mints or loose change or some other 
secret stash.  I wanna be like Santa 
with pockets filled with mini candy 
canes that somehow just appear in 
my big white gloved hand over and 
over again.  And I hope that today 
and always, and especially at 
Christmas, that my pockets will be 
as deep and overflowing as my 
heart, ready to give and share when-
ever and to whomever is in need. 
Wishing you all a very Merry 
Christmas and a Blessed Holiday 
season.  May all your pockets and 
your stockings be full!

Chix in the Stix
Deep Pocketsby  

Cindy Harasen

Barb McEwen 
Salesperson 

(807) 626-3860 CELL

www.avistarealty.ca

640 Beverly Street 
(807) 344-3232 Office
(807) 344-5400 Fax
1-888-837-6926 Toll Free
bmcewen@avistarealty.ca

TOP TEN
MLS AWARD WINNER

For 30  
Consecutive

Years!

939-1152  
3879 Hwy 11/17     

Premium Wood Pellets For Sale

Bio Power, Marth  
Hardwood &  

Lac Wood  
Softwood Pellets 

Tree Services Include: 
*Tree Pruning * Tree Removal
* Hazardous Limbs/Trees
*Storm Cleanup
Wood Services Include:
*Firewood cutting/splitting/stacking
*Rough Cut Lumber – Mobile Sawmill
Winter Services Also Available: Drive-
way & Rooftop Snow Clearing 

 

*Experienced and insured services
For a free estimate please call, text or email: 

Grant Miller (807)-630-5359 
woodsmillertree@gmail.com 

Find us on Facebook  
@ WOODS MILLER TREE WORKS 

HYMERS FAIR NEWS
2022 was a great comeback in person event for Hymers Fair 
Are you interested in volunteering for 2023? 
Please join us at our Annual General Meeting 
Saturday, January 21, 2023 @ 1 p.m. 
Cardinal Room at the C.L.E. grounds 
All Members Welcome!! 
Thank you to everyone who participated as vendors and shoppers at 
our annual Holiday Market. It was a great success! See you in the 
Spring! Keep an eye on our website and social media for upcoming 
events! 

http://www.avistarealty.ca
mailto:bmcewen@avistarealty.ca
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We are looking to 
start up a Neebing 
4H group! 
... and are looking to see if
there are local families who 
would be interested in have 
their kids in grades 1-8 join 
4H in Neebing!  The meet-
ing place would likely be 
Blake Hall and a focus for 
the group has not been de-
cided yet, that will be de-
cided by the parents of the 
children joining the group. If 
you would like to know 
more please contact Lisa at 
lisalaitinen@hotmail.com or 
807-708-4767 (cell).

 This is a great  
opportunity to have 

locally organized  
activities for kids, no 

need to drive all the way 
to town!

202 Highway 130 B-4785 Hwy 11/17
(807) 939-2007 (807) 577-2435
 
Mon-Fri 9am-6pm Mon-Fri 9am-6pm
Sat 10am-2pm Sat 10am-4pm

New Location in Kakabeka  
NOW OPEN

Providing Reliable Service  
Since 1987 

 

www.tempelman.ca 

807-767-9173

For al l  your  
Bulk Water Needs 

 

Residential or Commercial 
City Water delivered  

in stainless steel tanks

• Wells • Holding Tanks •
• Swimming Pools • 

• Skating Rinks •
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In a year of uncertainty about infla-
tion, recession, climate change and 
world peace, one of the more impor-
tant uncertainties around Christmas 
appears to have been answered and 
barring an unprecedented heat wave 
between now and then Neebing res-
idents should be enjoying a snow 
filled winter wonder land setting for 
Christmas. 
As we reflect back on 2022 we would 
like Neebing residents to know that 
it has been the pleasure of NES Fire 
and  1st Response volunteers to have 
responded to Neebing residents in 
their time of need throughout the 
year. While at times pandemic re-
strictions meant we were not able to 
respond to all medical calls, as the 
year has unfolded and pandemic re-
strictions have diminished we were 
delighted to return to pre pandemic 
response mode. We see call levels re-
turning to near pre pandemic levels 
and NES expects to have responded 
to more than one hundred (100) calls 
for emergency assistance in Neebing 
in 2022.  
A special Thank You to all Neebing 
residents for the support and assis-
tance given to NES by our Neebing 
neighbours throughout 2022. 
Whether providing a hand, or help-
ful neighborhood information to re-
sponders during a  response, 
supporting community fire safety 
and fund raising activities, or taking 
extra care with burning throughout 
the fire season, all are appreciated by 
NES volunteers.  
While national and global priorities 
changed rapidly over the year there 
is one priority that remains constant 
and should always be in the fore-

Stay Fire Safe as 2022 Draws to 
a Wintery Close 

front of your mind and that is the 
fire safety of your home and family. 
Over the year, NES provides a vari-
ety of fire safety messages, from in-
dividual safety such as Stop Drop 
and Roll, seasonally focused safety 
tips like BBQ safety, to simple re-
minders to Check your Smoke 
Alarms.  These messages appear in 
a number of places including; on 
this page, on the website on the 
highway sign boards or in hand-
outs provided at community 
events. Hopefully these small re-
minders of simple actions you can 
take day to day help you and your 
families  remain fire safe through-
out the year.   
As 2022 draws to a close seasonal 
fire safety messages abound re-
garding seasonal fire safety con-
cerns from; heating appliances, 
electrical cords and the dangers of 
seasonal socializing. The Ontario 
Association of Fire Chiefs on its 
website at Holiday Fire Safety | 
Ontario Association of Fire Chiefs 
(oafc.on.ca) provides an excellent 
summary of key seasonal fire safety 
tips in its 12 Days of Christmas 
piece.  These fire safety messages 
are supported by direct access to 
specific information and details on 
additional fire safety actions that 
can be taken.  The OAFC site is an 
excellent and easy resource to re-
fresh your awareness both of sea-
sonal as well as year-round fire 
safety issues and fire safe actions. 
For your ease of reference at this 

 

3131 West Arthur Street       
(near Twin City Crossroads) 

Phone 939-2619

BREAKFAST 
All Day Every Day!

FRESH HOMEMADE 
SOUP Daily!

Grandma’s Restaurant
Take Out 939-1551

Fast, Friendly Service 
by Knowledgeable 

Staff

3129 W. Arthur  
by Santorelli’s  
Husky Truck 

Stop

Monday - Friday 9-5, Closed Saturdays
 

Ph. 939-2581 
 

Authorized BF Goodrich Truck Tire 
Dealer

PRO-TEC TIRE CENTREPRO-TEC TIRE CENTRE

KO2 
TAKES ON  

CANADIAN EXTREMES

OUR TOUGHEST ALL-TERRAIN TIRE. 

EVER. 
• 20% Tougher Sidewalls 
• 2X Longer Treadlife on Gravel, 

+15% on Asphalt 
+10% Traction in Mud, +19% in Snow 

Monday - Friday 9-5, Closed Saturdays

Ph. 939-2581

PRO-TEC TIRE CENTREPRO-TEC TIRE CENTREPRO-TEC TIRE CENTREPRO-TEC TIRE CENTRE

KO2
TAKES ON 

CANADIAN EXTREMES

THE 
NEW

24 Hour Truck Stop Free Wi-Fi!

Fresh Subs, Sandwiches, Wraps!  
Coffee Bar available 24hoursSantorelli’sSantorelli’s

Bulk DEF 
Now Available!

We also sell tires for 
cars and light trucks!!

Neebing Emergency Services by
Dale Ashbee, Fire Chief, Neebing

Home Cooking 
7 Days a Week 
7 a.m. - 3 p.m. 

Home Cooking 
7 Days a Week 
7 a.m. - 3 p.m. 

busy time of year, a print copy of the 12 Days of 
Christmas Fire Safety Tips is included in this 
issue of Neebing News and a copy is also view-
able on the Neebing website at: 
www.neebing.org. 
On behalf of all NES volunteers Thank You for all 
your support in 2022. 
Wishing you a Fire Safe Holiday Season and a 
Happy New Year! Stay Safe 

CHRISTMAS CONCERT 
KAKABEKA LEGION
SUNDAY, DECEMBER 4TH 

2 P.M. TO 4 P.M.   

JUST 4 YOU 
(Jerry Wark, Rob Dowaniuk, Harold Zweep, Vince & Lois Lofts) 

FREE WILL OFFERING AT DOOR!!!! 
IN SUPPORT OF THE RURAL CUPBOARD FOOFD BANK! 

Refreshments and Goodies at  
Intermission 

GET YOU IN THE CHRISTMAS SPIRIT!! 
EVERYONE WELCOME

CHRISTMAS DINNER
SUNDAY, DECEMBER 18TH

4 - 6 PM
KAKABEKA FALLS LEGION

IN SUPPORT OF THE RURAL CUPBOARD FOOD
BANK

$25 - ADULT
$10 - CHILDREN UNDER 12

http://www.neebing.org


RURAL 60 PLUS IS OPEN!
5 Pineview Road, Kakabeka Falls  475-5779,  

email rural60@tbaytel.net  Website: www.rural60plus.ca 

Carving Monday from 10am to 3pm 

Disking Monday from 1pm to 3pm 

Weaving Tuesday & Thursday from 10am to 3pm 

Cribbage Wednesday from 1pm to 3pm 
Beginners
Carving Wednesday from 10am to 3pm 

Quilting Wednesday from 10am to 3pm 

Knitting Tuesday & Thursday from 10am to 3pm 

Craft Room Open Monday to Friday from 10am to 3pm 

Watercolour Painting & Thursday Yoga are finished until 
next year
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Kakabeka Legion 
Events

Kakabeka Legion 
Events

Saturday December 3rd Dance with Quest 7-10pm 
Sunday December 4th Christmas Concert with Just 4 
U 2-4pm 
All proceeds for the Rural Cupboard Food Bank 
Admission by donation and matched by the Legion 
to a maximum of $2,000. 
Saturday December 10th Exec/Gen mtg 2:30/3pm 
Sunday December 11th Buffet Breakfast 8:30-noon 
Saturday December 17th Christmas Dinner/Dance 
with Quest, Supper at 5pm, Dance 7-10pm 
Sunday December 18th Christmas Supper in support 
of the Rural Cupboard Food Bank 4-6pm 

For all supper reservations until 4 days before the 
event call Gary 708-0411.  

The Kakabeka Legion wishes everyone a safe and joy-
ous Christmas! 

Call the Legion hotline to confirm bookings 
473-9122

The Rural 60+ is 40 and Fabulous!
The 40th Anniversary Celebration Dinner was held on October 28th at the Kakabeka Legion with 84 members 
and 10 guests enjoying an excellent meal. The Centre supplied the dessert which was a beautiful cupcake 
cake from Carol’s Cakes with the logo of Rural 60 Plus on it.  

After dinner draws were made for a total of 30 gifts donated by various businesses and members of the Centre. A huge Thank You to the 
following donators: 
Businesses that are used by the Centre:
Twin City Refreshments ADIS Cleaning
BrokerLink Insurance MNP/LLP Accountants 
Other businesses: 
Evergreen Pharmacy Thunder Oak Cheese Farms Green Acre Variety Chatters Salon & Beauty Ontario 
Power Generation Eclips Hair Design 
Aslinz Aesthetics Metro 
Members of the Centre: 
Carvers – Hank VanVeller, Joe Neumueller, Rick Dowswell, Larry Salmon 
Craft Room – Bob McCluskey, Art Dubois 
Loom Room – Tina Guzzell 
Quilters – Sharon Corrigan, Tine Meyer, Anita Glavish, Deb Atikins, Pat McElroy, 
Diane Buchan, Shirley Erickson, Doreen Rogers, Susan MacMaster 
Other members: 
Carol Nesbitt, Lloyd and Susan Hanton, Lauretta Graves,  
Jim Upton, Phyllis Garton, Lucy Kloosterhuis. 

Thank you to all the Board members who took letters to different businesses to 
request the donations we received.

mailto:rural60@tbaytel.net
http://www.rural60plus.ca
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Lakehead Region  
Conservation Authority 

submitted by LRCA Staff

With the holiday shopping sea-
son upon us, it is a great time to 
purchase an Explore Card Park-
ing Pass. The 2023 Explore Card 
Parking Pass is now on-sale. Pro-
ceeds from the sale of Explore 
Cards contributes directly to the 
upkeep of our Conservation 
Areas. Cards are $40.00 +HST 
and can be purchased on our web 
store, over the phone or in person 
at our Administrative Office. 
They also make great stocking 
stuffers. Passes are valid for the 
calendar year.  
The LRCA and Lakehead Conser-
vation Foundation (LCF) is 
pleased to once again be hosting 
our annual Conservation Dinner 
& Auction on Friday, February 

10, 2023. Tickets are on sale in 
December and are $75.00 each. 
Available on our web store at 
www.store.lakeheadca.com.   
Our extremely popular Explore 
calendars have arrived, and best 
of all, they are free! We will have 
a limited number of calendars 
available at our office, otherwise, 
they can be picked up at select 
local businesses including Safe-
way, 55+ Centres in Thunder Bay, 
local Municipal offices and more. 
Very limited quantities available. 
Please be advised that the LRCA 
Administrative Office will be 
closed from December 26, 2022, 
until January 3, 2023.  
Get out and Explore!   

Happy Holidays 
& Best Wishes

Happy Holidays 
& Best Wishes

from

939-1152939-1152 3879 Hwy 11/17  hhimporters.ca  3879 Hwy 11/17  hhimporters.ca 
Wood Furnaces • Wood Pellets • Firewood

from

RURAL CUPBOARD FOOD BANK 

Neighbours Helping Neighbours 
Conmee Municipal Complex 

19 Holland Rd, Kakabeka Falls  P0T1W0 
807-285-0836

We sincerely thank all those that continue to support us. 
Your donations enable the food bank to remain open!

Next Food Bank Wednesday December 14 
Registration 9 am to 11 am

Drive-Thru Pick-up

Phone:   

767‐3643

http://www.store.lakeheadca.com
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AUTO REPAIR 
Charlie’s Auto 
Automotive Service Technician, Charles Clair 
953 Candy Mountain Dr., 473-5456 708-5536 

CATERING, HALL RENTALS & MEETINGS 
Blake Community Hall - 
71 Blake Hall Road. Call the Municipal  
Office for reservations: 473-5331 or email 
neebing@neebing.org 

Founder's Museum 
Hwy. 61 & Gillespie Road, Phone: 475-5114 
Fax: 473-4663, Email: info@founders.ca   

DOG GROOMING 
Slate River Dog Grooming 
All breeds and sizes.  
HWY 61, Neebing.  Find us on Facebook. 
475-9629.

DUG WELL SERVICES/PUMPS 
Allens Enterprises Services Inc.-Essential 
Dug Well Tech / Installation -  All Pumps 
dig1@tbaytel.net / www.dig1.ca 
Office: 626-6267  Director: 626-6857 

EXCAVATING & EQUIPMENT RENTALS: 
Allens Enterprises Services Inc. 
Office: 626-6267  Director: 626-6857 
dig1@tbaytel.net / www.dig1.ca 
Pete’s Backhoe Service Ltd. 
52 Haniak Rd, Rosslyn 
Ph 939-1014, Email office@petesbackhoe.com 
Dump Trucks, Excavation, Lot Development 

ELECTRICAL 
5 Star Electric (Thunder Bay) Inc. 
Residential, Commercial & Industrial. 
New Builds, Upgrades to Existing. 
EV Chargers. Solar Systems & Generlinks. 
807-475-7827 
Email: inquiries@fivestarelectric.ca 
Message us on Facebook.  

FEED & FERTILIZER 
Thunder Bay Co-op Farm Supplies 
Highway 61 & Boundary Drive 
Phone 475-5190  Fax 475-7420 www.tbcoop.com Fertilizers, chemicals, 
building supplies, hardware, feed, poultry chicks, garden products 

GENERAL CONTRACTORS 
Allens Enterprises Services Inc.- Essential 
Excavating, Landscaping, Driveways, Dug Wells, 
Septic Systems 
dig1@tbaytel.net / www.dig1.ca 
Office: 626-6267  Director: 626-6857 
Pete’s Backhoe Service Ltd. 
52 Haniak Rd, Rosslyn Ph 939-1014,  
Email office@petesbackhoe.com 
Driveways, Lot Development, Gravel/Sand 

METAL ROOFING 
Thunder Bay Co-op Farm Supplies 
Highway 61 & Boundary Drive, Phone 475-5190  
Fax 475-7420 www.tbcoop.com Largest Stock of  
Ideal Metal Roofing & Siding in N. Ont. 

PORTABLE TOILET RENTALS 
A-1 Sewage Services (1989) Ltd.-Essential
519 Pole Line Rd. Rosslyn P7K 0S6
Ph. 473-9480  Fax 473-9099

REAL ESTATE SALES 
Avista Realty Group Ltd. 640 Beverly St. Thun-
der Bay 
Barb McEwen, Sales Rep. 
Cell 807-626-3860 Ph. 344-3232 Fax 344-5400 

SEPTIC SYSTEMS INSTALLS: 
Allens Enterprises Services Inc. 
Licensed Septic Systems Installer 
dig1@tbaytel.net / www.dig1.ca 
Office: 626-6267  Director: 626-6857 
Pete’s Backhoe Service Ltd. 
52 Haniak Rd, Rosslyn 
Ph 939-1014, Email office@petesbackhoe.com 
Licensed Septic Installers 

SEPTIC TANK CLEANING: 
A-1 Sewage Services (1989) Ltd.
519 Pole Line Rd. Rosslyn P7K 0S6
Ph. 473-9480  Fax 473-9099

TIRE SHOP 
Pro-Tec Tire Centre 
3129 West Arthur Street, Husky Truck Stop  
Tire Shop: 939-2581 Office: 939-2572 Fax 939-
1171 

TRUCK.CAR STOP & RESTAURANT 
Santorelli’s 24 Hr. Husky Truck Stop 
3131 West Arthur Street  (near Twin City Cross-
roads) 
Gas Bar:939-2619/Fax:939-2060/Office:939-2572 

UPHOLSTERY and  REPAIR/RESTORATION 
Monteith Upholstery 
Specializing in Furniture, ATV/Snowmobile seats, Marine, Automo-
tive, Custom outdoor covers (i.e. patio furniture, A/C units, etc...) and 
restoration projects. 16 Carlson Rd N, Neebing Phone: 631-4672 
Email: monteithupholstery@gmail.com 
Website: monteithupholstery.com 
Facebook: monteith upholstery and restoration 

WATER TREATMENT 
Authorized Purifiner dealer for N.W.O., 
Water treatment specialists 
Brad’s Water Treatment 577-0462 

WELL SERVICES/PUMPS 
Kershaw Well Services 
350 Blindline Road, Rosslyn, ON  P7K 0R7 
Phone 939-2166 Fax 939-2167

RURAL BUSINESS SERVICES DIRECTORYRURAL BUSINESS SERVICES DIRECTORY

The Rural Pharmacist: 
 
 

Children’s Medicine Shortage. Can Santa and His Elves Help Us Out? 
by Henry Tempelman, Pharmacist/Owner of Evergreen Pharmacies

"Learning Through Play,  
Exploration & Inquiry" 

Connect with other Families! 
 

  (for children 0-6 years) 

 Our Calendar of events can be viewed at:  
https://www.keyon.ca/en/Events/ViewEvents 

 

* EarlyON Child and Family Centre -
Murillo 

(Pre-registration on KeyON is required) 

For more info. please:  
Email: ruralfrc@tbaytel.net or 

 Private FB message us or 
Call: 935-3009  

 

Play, sing, laugh and we will 
SEE YOU SOON!

Rural  
Family 
Centre

Toilet paper shortages and staff 
shortages are one thing throughout 
the COVID pandemic, but children’s 
medicine shortage, such as Children’s 
Tylenol and Advil, is another thing. 
Nobody is happy about it! Nobody 
likes to see the children affected by 
shortages, especially when they’re ill 
and there are so few options as medi-
cine for your little one. 

At the time of writing, we have re-
ceived notice that Health Canada has 
secured a foreign supply of Children’s 
Tylenol to supplied to community 
pharmacies. Pharmacies haven’t been 
notified of how many each pharmacy 
will receive, but it will be based on 
sales history. The supply is to be ex-
pected late November.   

Our pharmacies are also expecting 
to receive some of the raw ingredients 
(acetaminophen powder, etc) so that 
we can compound acetaminophen 
suspension in our stores to sell over-
the-counter. However, the com-
pounded acetaminophen suspension 
must be kept in the fridge and only 

has a stability of 14 days. Our phar-
macy will also need to keep a record 
of who is purchasing our com-
pounded acetaminophen products 
with names and contact information. 

Also of note, these products do not 
require a prescription, contrary to 
media articles from a month or so ago. 
Although we keep them behind the 
counter to prevent stockpiling, they 
can still be purchased OTC.  

We are doing whatever we can to 
help alleviate the challenges with this 
shortage, as we do with any medica-
tion shortages. We’ve also been trying 
to help any parents with sick children 
by offering dosing alternatives with 
acetaminophen or ibuprofen tablets. 
For example, most children’s medica-
tion is dosed based on weight, so most 
doses can be achieved by splitting 
adult tablets into quarters or halves, 
depending on the child’s weight. The 
split tablet can then be crushed and 
added to a soft food, if necessary. Talk 
to our pharmacists if you need assis-
tance with dosing. Otherwise, hope-

fully we will have some compounded 
acetaminophen available soon! Sign 
up for our email newsletter for up-
dates on when some of these products 
will be available. 

We appreciate everyone shopping 
local for Christmas! We have some 
great gift ideas in our gift shop, along 
with gift cards available for both our 
gift shop and The Early Refill Coffee.  

It’s been a busy and long year for 
everyone, including our pharmacy 
team at Evergreen Pharmacy. We can’t 
thank everyone in the community 
enough for your continued business 
and support, especially as we transi-
tioned into our new building in Kak-
abeka. There were (and still are!) some 

long weeks and days throughout the 
year, and we appreciate your patience 
as things continue to fall into place. 
(Moving feels never ending! Sheesh!) 
We look forward to continue to ex-
pand services and grow to meet the 
needs of our communities out of Kak-
abeka and Rosslyn. 

We wish everyone a Merry Christ-
mas and Happy New Year! Maybe 
Santa has room on his sleigh to bring 
everyone a sack full of children’s med-
icine? If he does let us know, we can 
utilize those reindeer for an efficient 
prescription delivery alternative when 
our northern country roads are in 
poor driving condition!
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